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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH 

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood; 29th April 2014 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Chairman:

M Roughan (Parish Council Chairman)

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, (Parish Clerk) 




J Summerfield, (West Mercia Police)




R Harman, Shropshire Council (Speaker)




Yvonne Davies, (Speaker)




Emma Weston (Mary Webb School)




R Evans (Shropshire Councillor)




W Longmore, (Hanwood Village Hall Committee)

Residents:

Mrs M Davies
G Lewis



R Butler



K Bromage

J Percival
APOLOGIES:
J Fox; K Packer, (Hanwood PCC); K Budd (St Thomas & St Anne’s Primary School)
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	13/14/198
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION:
The Chairman opened the meeting welcomed those present.

	

	13/14/199
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Noted, as above
	

	13/14/200
	APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF MEETING HELD 23RD APRIL 2013:
The minutes of the previous Annual Parish Meeting were read and approved as an accurate record.
	RE/KB

	13/14/201
	MATTERS ARISING:
None
	

	13/14/202
	CHAIRMAN’S ANNUAL REPORT:
The Chairman presented a report on the activities of Great Hanwood Parish Council during the year.  His report is appended to the minutes.


	

	13/14/203
	PARISH COUNCIL ACCOUNTS:
The Parish Clerk presented a summary of the income and expenditure of the Parish Council.  She explained the significant areas of change from previous years.  

Mr R Butler questioned whether a grant had been agreed for the alterations of the bus shelter.  The Clerk confirmed that the grant had been received in early April, so did not appear in the Annual Accounts, which cover the period to 31st March 2014.  The grant will be recorded in the next set of accounts.
	

	13/14/204
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT

Cllr Roger Evans presented a written report on the activities of Shropshire Council during the year.  A copy of the report is appended to the minutes.

He expressed concerns that Minsterley Buses are unsubsidised, which means students are unable to claim reduced fares on many journeys.

He reported ‘turn right’ direction arrows would not be painted on the A488 approach lanes to the Edgebold Roundabout, since this would be contrary to safety guidelines.  
	

	13/14/205
	TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT REPORT: 
Mr Richard Harman gave a report on traffic safety, with particular reference to the high number of planning applications affecting Hanwood and the A488 in particular.

He stated that the application for a housing development West of Caradoc View was subject to an objection from Shropshire Council Highways, on the grounds of safety, due to limited visibility.  Subsequent discussions with the developer have taken place to enable the design of the access to be improved and to enable the inclusion of a pedestrian refuge, together with carriageway widening.  A road safety audit has recently been undertaken and the results will be published on SC planning website when available.  If the developer is unable to resolve the safety concerns, the Highways objection will stand.

A recent application for barn conversions in the same area was improved by modifying a hedge line and a contribution secured from the developer towards installation of a pedestrian crossing.

An application for residential housing in Cruckmeole includes improvements to the A488 and a pedestrian crossing facility next to the primary school.  This application is moving towards approval.  The details of the highway improvements will be published on SC website.

Mr Harman confirmed that the cumulative effect of up to 60 additional houses in Hanwood would increase traffic flows.  However, the volume of traffic has reduced significantly during the economic recession and the impact of the proposed housing would not bring traffic flows back to pre-recession levels.  The following daily vehicle numbers on the A488 were quoted for information:

2009 – 8,850 vehicles / day 

2012 – 7,180 vehicles / day

M Roughan asked how these figures were obtained.  R Harman stated they were collected by automatic traffic counters over a period of 1 week at representative times of the year (eg avoiding school holidays / bad weather).

Mrs Davies questioned why it seems to take longer to turn right from Caradoc View, particularly on Sundays.  R Harman responded that patterns of traffic flows change in response to a number of factors, eg shops are now open on Sundays, increasing traffic.
Mr Harman commented on the recent alterations to Edgebold Roundabout, which had been frustrating for SC, but had now been satisfactorily resolved through lobbying.  He confirmed ‘turn right’ arrows are considered dangerous as they may be misinterpreted by foreign drivers.
Mrs Davies expressed concern about cars being advertised for sale on the grass verge near Caradoc View.  PC J Summerfield confirmed that the owner had been contacted and the car removed.
Mr J Percival observed that ground works had commenced for the new signs warning of the low bridge height in Hanwood.   R Evans confirmed that an agreement had been reached with the Highways Agency to install the signs.


	Clerk

Clerk

	13/14/206
	POLICE REPORT:
Police Report – PC J Summerfield gave a report on the structure and activities of the Safer Neighbourhood Team covering Hanwood.  A team of 5 operates from Pontesbury Police Station with the support of 4 volunteers.  New technology is enabling police to work more easily from their cars, which is helpful when covering such a large rural area.
Crime: He stated that 28 crimes were reported in Hanwood during the year, which is a reduction from 32 the previous year.  

Anti-social behaviour: This is an area of ongoing concern, particularly around Caradoc View play area.  Robust police patrols are being used and parents are being involved.  Recent problems include broken glass and bottles and a small fire.  Those responsible have been dealt with.  The anti-social behaviour at the Caradoc View bus stop is much reduced and the recent alterations have made it much easier for the police to monitor its use.  It is hoped this year will see a reduction in ASB as a particularly disruptive group has moved on.
Speeding: He confirmed that regular speed checks are undertaken but that the community could submit a bid to the Community Safety Partnership if further enforcement is wanted.

R Evans enquired about a recently reported bite by a loose dog.  PC Summerfield undertook to inform the dog warden
	Clerk to approach SC Highways

	13/14/207
	VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE REPORT:
W Longmore gave a report on the activities of the Village Hall Committee.  
Grounds Maintenance: He reported that the recent wet winter had resulted in significant flood damage to the VH grounds, including the washing away of newly planted wild flower seeds and erosion of the stream banks.  Up to 4’ of bank has been lost in places, exposing a high voltage electricity cable, which has subsequently been moved by Western Power Distribution.  Many newly planted trees have been washed away and weeds have again taken hold on the previously cleared land.   The Prison Service has been helpful in providing work gangs but they presently have staff shortages, which limits the opportunities to send supervised gangs.   Volunteers are helping plant raised beds.  The maintenance of the grounds costs between £4 – 5,000 per annum.  He requested that the Parish Council collaborates closely with the VHC to overcome the shortfall in income whilst necessary improvements are carried out.
Financial Picture: The VHC is working towards financial self-sufficiency.  Grants for improvements to the building are being prepared but if successful, will take a while to implement.  Until these improvements are completed it will be difficult to obtain sufficient income from hall hire.

Hanwood Youth Club: W Longmore reported that Hanwood Youth Club is struggling to attract adult volunteers, which is a serious threat to the future of the youth club.

Hanwood Football Club: W Longmore reported that the football club is going through a difficult patch and faces problems retaining players.  New goals were recently installed using private donations.
Mr Longmore confirmed that the committee is anxious to promote sporting activities at the village hall and will contact the clerk with information on suitable opportunities.

He expressed concern that there is no longer a village newsletter to assist with communicating with the community.


	GHPC to consider closer collaboration with VHC to address financial problems

	13/14/208
	PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL REPORT:
Mrs Davies reported that the church is encouraging attendance by young families by offering ‘SEESAW’ sessions on 2nd Sunday each month, which includes afternoon tea and family friendly worship.
She reminded Mr Longmore that the church publishes a monthly magazine, which is delivered free to all properties in the parish and is always open to contributions.

The Clerk confirmed that Kieth Packer had invited the Parish Council to have a page on the church website.  Similar pages are on offer to other community groups.
	Clerk to meet with K Packer

	13/14/209
	COMMUNITY ARCHIVE PROJECT:  Mrs Yvonne Davies and Emma Weston gave an interesting presentation on their project to photograph memorabilia and artefacts from WW1, to produce a digital archive.  The project will last 1 year, starting from June 2014 and will be produced by year 9 students, who are shortly to attend a tour of the WW1 battlefields and National Memorial Arboretum.  
The objective is to produce a museum of local history at Mary Webb school which will not put the artefacts at risk of loss or damage.  The project will be intergenerational, enabling young people to interview older people about their family histories.  The project will focus on the home front and impact on the local economy, as well as the front line story.

The project will encompass a training element as young people will become proficient at using new digital technology.  The objective is to produce a professional looking archive which will be available to the community.  It is planned to use i-pads etc. but the project presently does not have any equipment.

Alan Walklett reported that a commemorative display is planned in the Church Extension on 22nd - 23rd September, to include photographs of the village C1914.  The display will form part of the Festival of Churches.
	Clerk to advertise project and contact details on Parish Council website 
Grant application form to be sent to YD by Clerk

	13/14/210
	There being no further business the meeting closed at 9:00pm.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 20th May 2014

